Withnell Parish Council

MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD AT ST JOSEPH’S CLUB
ON THURSDAY 4TH SEPTEMBER 2014
PRESENT: Councillors; S Perry, A Crompton, D Hardy, K Jones, D Metcalfe,

R Ogilvie and A Perry.
Also in attendance; One member of the public and Mr. B Golding

	14.104
	APOLOGIES

Apologies were received and accepted from Councillors  P Duke, M Evans, C France,
G France, M France, S Grime and C Howard.


	14.105
	MEMBERSHIP
There were no changes to report.

Members of the Council were reminded of their responsibility to declare any personal interest in respect of matters contained on the agenda. 



	14.106
	MINUTES

The Minutes of the meeting held on 3rd July having been circulated, were accepted and signed as a correct record subject to the following amendments:
(14.84) ........the meeting would be arranged for the Wednesday....
(14.84) deletion of unanimously in final sentence.

(14.97 & 14.101) replace de heading with dead head

(14.101) To read Councillor A Perry informed the Council of a request that the bench…

Proposed D Metcalfe
Seconded R Ogilvie 
Carried nem com
1 abstention

	14.107
	PLANNING

The Chairman opened the meeting to the public.

The Clerk outlined the planning application received for the extension of the Tea Rooms and the numerous amendments made to the application in terms of the opening and closing times. Councillors expressed their views that the application was in line with numerous aspects of the Parish Plan including tourism supporting local business and employment as well as being a community asset.

The Chairman invited public observations. Mr Bamford who was present outlined the extensive work undertaken by the applicants prior to the submission, these had included light and noise surveys. The Tea Rooms also provided employment for others as much local produce was sourced for sale.
Mr Bamford left the meeting.

The Council resumed business and determined to support the application as it met numerous aspects of the Parish Plan.

Proposed K Jones

Seconded R Ogilvie

Carried Unanimously


	14.108
	MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
(14.84) The Chair reported on the highly successful Police and Crime Commissioner meeting held the previous evening. There was a discussion on the outcome and merits of the meeting.
Councillors thanked the Chair for keeping the meeting on track.

(14.84) The Clerk reported on the ongoing discussions regarding the Spid.

(14.84) The Chair reported on the success of the planters, flowers had been in bloom for 11 weeks. Councillors confirmed that £60.00 be made available for the purchase of bulbs for the planters and water trough at Quarry Road.

There was a discussion regarding the provision of crosses for use by the pupils of the 4 primary schools. It was agreed to approach the schools to enquire about pupil involvement for Remembrance Day with the crosses being placed in the planters or other available ground. It was agreed the Councillor Crompton contact the Vicar Reverend Hogarth regarding purchasing the crosses, Councillor Crompton would also discuss the matter with St John’s Primary School, The Clerk would contact Abbey Village Primary School, Councillor Metcalfe Withnell Fold Primary School and Withnell Fold Action Group and Councillor M France would be asked to contact St Joseph’s Primary School about their involvement.

It was hoped the schools would be able to link the crosses into the curriculum with pupils placing a name on each cross and placing the cross at the appropriate War Memorial on the 11th November.

Proposed D Hardy

Seconded R Ogilvie

Carried Unanimously

(14.84) Councillor Metcalfe reported that the planning application at Withnell Fold Primary School had been approved.

The Lengthsmen were requested to maintain a section of Withnell Fold Old Road.

The horse menage/stables on Harbour Lane appeared to be bona fide.

The web site had now been updated.



	14.109
	BOROUGH COUNCIL REPORT

Councillor M France provided a written report 
Which made reference to; the busy week at Chorley Borough Council, with the current hot topics - 
Gypsy, Travellers and Travelling Show people proposed allocation
Unitary Status consultation 
Market Walk phase 2 

In terms of local issues, there was a successful Clean Up day at Withnell Fold, and the officers helped residents remove enough rubbish to fill a large skip, and assisted an elderly lady clear her paths.

This Tuesday I attended the PACT meeting, to hear that there have been more burglaries than usual in the area in August - in Eastern Parishes there have been two household burglaries including one on School Lane, and eight of outbuildings etc. including one on Bury Lane and one on Briers Brow. There have been reports of criminal damage on Oakmere Ave, Bolton Road, Railway Road and Stanworth terrace. 

Yesterday the Police and Crime Commissioner Clive Grunshaw met local residents and Parish Council members and there was a lively debate about local policing. Withnell Anglers had a successful event on Saturday last, attended by the Mayor and Mayoress. There were many people who came along to try their hand at fishing and hopefully will result in new junior members. 

Withnell Fold WI had a visit from Valerie Wise, Chief Executive of Preston Domestic Violence Services, who gave an interesting report on her role in supporting victims and families via outreach services and Women's shelters in Chorley and Preston.  

Planning issues: Withnell Fold School extension is to go ahead 
Dwelling houses behind the Oak Tree pub - plans withdrawn 
Land between 386/392 Blackburn Rd Hr Wheelton - plans for 2 houses still under consideration 
The Cottage Tea Room requesting rear extension and longer opening hours - I am not yet aware of the outcome of this one 

Resident's queries:Overhanging hedges on Withnell Fold Lane - I was asked to pass on a request to the lengthsmen to trim the hedges, but on visiting the site met up with the local farmer who had the issue in hand. Visiting again a few days later all was resolved. 
Lodge Bank play area - a resident of Lodge Bank complained about recent new signage, benches, picnic seats etc. as being detrimental to the beauty of the site. Jamie Carson who is Director responsible for Open Spaces provided reassurance that no further development is planned. 

Just beyond the Withnell boundary - complaints from residents after the Dress Fest event regarding noise nuisance passed to Licensing Committee. A large static caravan on land between Close Gate Barn and Pendle View Farm - reported to the Enforcement Officer who has visited and will continue to monitor the situation.
 
Speeding and parking issues continue to be a problem, and have been reported to Highways Agency but the overall response has been rather lukewarm to say the least.


	14.110
	LENGTHSMAN REPORT

Work undertaken in July/August

Litter Picking/Fly Tipping Removal

Undertaken in; Brinscall, Abbey Village, Withnell Fold, Withnell Mill, Well Lane (fly tip)

General repairs/Maintenance

Completed planting boxes

Drainage
Withnell Mill, Dole Lane

Grass cutting/Strimming
Dole Lane benches, Higher Bank Street, Withnell Fold Old Rd

Clearing leaves & weeds

Bus shelters.

Tree/Shrub/Bulb planting

Hedgerow Laying/planting- 
Conservation projects
cut hedgerows Oakmere Drive, Withnell Fold

Public Rights of Way Improvement
Nil.

Walling

Nil.
Liaise with Parish Council, Farmers/landowners/Countryside service
Nil.

Other
Nil

	14.111
	CORRESPONDENCE
Correspondence received since the previous meeting included;

Chorley Borough Council Local Plan 2012-2026 Gypsy and Travellers and Travelling Show people-preferred options document-consultation

Notice of hearings re Chorley Borough Local Plan consultation above

Chorley Borough Council –Draft statement of community involvement

Borough Council/Parish Clerks liaison meeting 17th July



	14.112
	APPLICATION FOR GRANTS
There were no applications for grants. 


	14.113
	PLANNING APPLICATIONS
Applications
38 Bury Lane

Erection of single storey rear extension to replace conservatory

Withnell House, Bury Lane

Installation of new double gate at entrance to driveway

30 Withnell Fold

Erection of rear porch

Barons Fold Farm, Dole Lane

Erection of livestock building

Upfield House, Pike Lowe

Erection of single story rear extension, front porch extension and dormer window

Withnell Fold Hall 

Listed building consent for internal modifications

Hoghton Arms, Chorley Road

Extension of car park, alterations to beer garden and new full length windows to front

Hoghton Arms, Chorley Road

Seven internally illuminated and one externally illuminated signs

Cottage Tea Rooms

Single storey extension to rear of site

Cottage Tea Rooms

Amendments to opening times/correction to amendment

Change-Mon/Tues/Fri & Sun 10 am to 5.00pm

Thursday & Saturday 10 am to 10pm

Closed Wednesday

22 Lodge Bank

Rear bathroom extension, demolition of existing outbuilding

Permission

nil

Refusal

nil

Withdrawal

nil

Tree Preservation Orders/Tree Works

1 The Cottages, The Drive, Chorley Road

Felling of sycamore tree

Amendments

See above



	14.114
	COUNCILLOR ISSUES

Councillor G France had provided by email information relating to a re-application/appeal for a solar farm on Chapel Lane, Heapey.
The Chair would report on the Chorley 3 Tier meeting he had attended at the next meeting.

Councillor Hardy reported on the difficulties caused by vehicles parking along Dole Lane, Abbey Village which narrowed the road for other users. The matter would be taken up with LCC Highways.

Councillor Crompton queried if there had been any progress with plans to develop the play area in Abbey Village. It was reported the matter was still with Chorley Borough but was included in their Play Spaces plan.

Councillor Metcalfe reported that local residents had queried the possible provision of allotments to land to the rear of property facing the Londis shop. It was reported that there had been no information provided by the Borough regarding this, that there were numerous other plots of land in the Parish designated as allotments in the Development Plan and there had been no request for allotments to the Parish Council for some years. It was not clear how the concern had arisen.
Councillor Metcalfe reported on the fitting of a new gate at the entrance to the footpath adjacent to Phyllis Moss Gardens. The metal structure appeared to prevent access for prams/wheelchairs due to the way it had been fitted, it was agreed to take the matter up with the Borough Council.

Councillor Ogilvie reported that a section of fencing needed repairing along the path between Chapel Street and Park Road. That the MUGA area had been strimmed including the saplings and that deer were to be farmed at a property on Sandy Lane.


	14.115
	ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT

See Appendix A

Proposed K Jones
Seconded A Crompton 
Carried unanimously


	14.116 
	DATE AND TIME OF NEXT MEETING

The next meeting was arranged for 7.30pm on 2nd October at Withnell Fold Methodist Church.
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